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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department






May 9, 2016
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly and Executive Assistant Lemire
Also Present: Olin Lathrop
The meeting was called to order at 7:01 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF APRIL 11, 2016 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly and Mr. Hersh attended the MMWEC annual meeting dinner on Wednesday, May 4 where Mr. Hersh was presented with the Philip W. Sweeney Public Service Award for his outstanding public service.  Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the topics that were discussed and noted that several state agencies were represented at the meeting including the Massachusetts Clean Energy Center (CEC), the Massachusetts Attorney General’s office and the Department of Energy Resources (DOER).  Mr. Kelly spoke to several of the agency representatives in regards to grant ideas for GELD – specifically distributed generation, residential demand response and battery storage.
MMWEC spent a lot of time discussing emerging technologies, but most are still in the assessment stage.

A battery storage project that Mr. Kelly has been monitoring in Sterling was discussed.  He explained that the total cost of the project is $1.8 million and the state is paying $1.4 million through a grant.  The manager of Sterling is hopeful that he will be able to recoup his investment of $400K, but is still unsure of how long that will take.  Mr. Kelly believes the economics of battery storage are challenging, but will closely monitor the topic for future possibilities. 

Mr. Kelly met with GELD’s substation engineer and four National Grid representatives at the substation to discuss changes to the high side protection.  The high side protection needs to be changed because the settings that are currently in operation for the circuit switchers were not designed with the potential for reverse power flow due to the new solar farm.  The engineer recommended changing out all of National Grid’s high side equipment with 2 relays for each transformer. Groton Electric had offered to take over the high side protection after the substation transformer (T2) fire six years ago. At that time, National Grid would not allow it.  After some discussion, National Grid agreed to allow Groton Electric to pay for and upgrade the work. The cost if GELD does the work is approximately $30K.  When the work is complete, National Grid will only have the circuit switchers and one set of relays on their side of the substation.

Mr. Kelly also attended the PURMA/PUMIC annual conference on May 5 and 6.  PURMA (Public Utilities Risk Management Association) / PUMIC (Public Utilities Mutual Insurance Company – Risk Retention Group) handles GELD’s excess liability insurance and is aggregated with 37 other municipals in New England.  The main topic of the conference was cyber intrusions and system vulnerability. Mr. Kelly met and spoke with several representatives who handle insurance claims and discovered ways GELD may be able to save money on insurance next year.

Cash on hand dropped last month due to many annual, semi-annual and quarterly payments that are all due at this time of year.  

The rate increase is going into effect with the next bill and will generate an additional $25K (approximately) per month in revenue.  Also, tree trimming and police details are fully paid and won’t start again for six months.

Mr. Kelly noted that he has halted all discretionary spending until there are multiple successive months with increasing cash.  He has pushed out several projects until the fall including painting the spare substation transformer, the nitrogen upgrade for the substation transformer (T1), and installing guardrails in front of the substation.

Lawrence Academy is changing their driveway plans again.  So far, Foreman Finch has done 7 estimates; Verizon wants cash before they will even come out to discuss the project.  

KWh sales for March were down 3.37%, and year to date sales are down 7.09%.
12 new poles were installed and 4 old poles were removed since the last meeting. The number of new poles installed year to date is 52.  

There were 99 Dig Safes for the month.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were four callouts and one outage since the last meeting.  

POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the pipeline situation. The Algonquin Incremental Market (AIM) pipeline project that runs through Connecticut to Boston is working on an expansion this summer which is scheduled to be in service in the fourth quarter of 2016. During construction, they will be limiting up to 40% of gas capacity all summer. Boston will need to source gas from other pipelines and possible Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) from the Everett or Maritime Northeast (Canada) terminals. Mr. Kelly also noted that during a span in April, LNG net backs to Boston were better than the net backs to Europe so there has recently been a good supply of LNG in New England.  He’s hoping this continues throughout the summer to help offset the high peak summer power prices.

On April 20, Kinder Morgan announced they are shelving the Northeast Direct pipeline project.
Mr. Kelly distributed spreadsheets of GELD’s on-peak and off-peak power position through February 2019.  He also distributed today’s (May 9, 2016) power costs for on-peak and off-peak power costs for July-August 2016 as well as January/February and July/August 2017, 2018 and 2019.  Mr. Kelly discussed how the market was moving up slightly for several days in April, and then a gas explosion occurred in Pennsylvania which sent winter 2017 power prices up to $80 per megawatt (MW).  The prices have been coming down steadily in May.  Mr. Kelly explained his dollar cost averaging philosophy and recommended purchasing 1 MW of January/February 2017 on peak power and 1 MW each of January/February and July/August 2018 & 2019 on peak power.  
After some discussion, Mr. Easom MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE ONE MEGAWATT (MW) OF JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2017 ON PEAK POWER AT A STRIKE PRICE OF $70.00 PER MW.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

After additional discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE ONE MW EACH OF JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2018 & 2019 ON PEAK POWER AND JULY/AUGUST 2018 & 2019 ON PEAK POWER.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Kelly has been having discussions with NextEra Energy regarding a custom load following product they would like Groton Electric to purchase.  They provided some proforma information specific to Groton Electric for Mr. Kelly to review.  He distributed and explained the proformas and told the Board it was informational only at this point and that he is not yet considering this product until he can do a full cost/benefit analysis.  The Board agreed.
LONG TERM CASH FLOW
Mr. Kelly discussed the completion of Project 6 (Seabrook Nuclear Power) and the payment implications.  All of MMWEC projects require bond reserve accounts. The bond reserve account for Project 6 has $30 million in it and the excess funds will be distributed among all project participants in July 2017.  GELD normally makes a bond payment of almost $60K per month for this project.  However, June 2017 the final bond payment will be made for this project and in July 2017, GELD will receive a disbursement of $371K.  In discussions with the accountants, there are multiple options of what the money can be used for.  If nothing is done, the money will show as net income and Mr. Kelly does not believe that is an accurate interpretation of the funds.  He provided multiple options and asked the Board to think about them, but explained a decision does not need to be made right away. The Board took the information under advisement.
SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the solar project on the Cow Pond Brook Road landfill.  Everything is proceeding well.  The previously lost and damaged cargo has been replaced and Ameresco is randomly testing the panels.  It appears all of the materials are available for a June connection of the whole farm. Mr. Kelly recommended scheduling a “go live” photo opportunity for the solar farm. The Board agreed.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the situation he is having with the building architect for GELD’s office and garage facilities – CDR Maguire.  Since CDR Maguire has elected to proceed under the dispute resolution clause, they have the responsibility to recommend a pool of mediators.  It has been several months with no contact.
Mr. Hersh asked about the status of GELD’s old garages.  It was decided to check back with the Board of Selectmen after Town elections (May 17) to see if they are interested in purchasing the land.  If not, a Request for Proposals (RFP) should be issued in December 2016 for a 2017 spring town meeting decision.

GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Mr. Kelly’s 2015 goals with additional comments from each commissioner in regards to 2016 goals were distributed; areas that required additional information were discussed.  Chairman Hersh will compile all of the information into one document for Mr. Kelly’s 2016 goals and it will be distributed and discussed at the next meeting.  Mr. Kelly’s performance review will be conducted at the next Board meeting.
MANAGER ON PURMA BOARD
Mr. Kelly has been appointed to the PURMA Board of Directors and their attorneys have requested that Mr. Kelly and Mr. Easom (serving as Clerk of the Board of Commissioners) sign the “Exemption from activities & disclosure under M.G. L. c. 268A, the Conflict of Interest Law”.  

After all members of the Light Board reviewed the document, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE CLERK OF THE GROTON ELECTRIC LIGHT BOARD  OF COMMISSIONERS – BRUCE EASOM - TO SIGN THE CONFLICT OF INTEREST EXEMPTION ON BEHALF OF THE LIGHT BOARD.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
No new/other business.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 6, 2016 at 7:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:59 p.m.
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